Supplementary Information

Chronometric dating and stratigraphic data support discontinuity between Neanderthals and early *Homo sapiens* in the Italian Peninsula

Tom Higham, Marine Frouin, Katerina Douka, Annamaria Ronchitelli, Paolo Boscato, Stefano Benazzi, Jacopo Crezzini, Vincenzo Spagnolo, Maxine McCarty, Giulia Marciani, Armando Falcucci, Matteo Rossini, Simona Arrighi, Clarissa Dominici, Thibaut Devièse, Jean-Luc Schwenninger, Ivan Martini, Adriana Moroni and Francesco Boschin

Table of Contents

SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 1 THE ARCHAEOLOGY OF THE ITALIAN PALAEOLITHIC	2
The Late Mousterian	2
The Uluzzian	4
The Aurignacian	5
Excavation, history of archaeological research and stratigraphic successions at the sites of Cavalle	o, Cala,
Castelcivita and Oscurusciuto	6
Grotta del Cavallo	7
Grotta di Castelcivita	9
Grotta della Cala	11
Riparo L'Oscurusciuto	12
SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 2 Sites not included in our analysis	18
SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 3 Luminescence methods	19
Dose rate calculation	20
SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 4 Bayesian Modelling	21
SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 5 ZooMS methods applied at Cavallo and Castelcivita	22
Supplementary References	

SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 1 THE ARCHAEOLOGY OF THE ITALIAN PALAEOLITHIC The Late Mousterian

The Late Mousterian techno-complex has been identified through archaeological findings spanning from the Iberian Peninsula to southern Siberia. In Italy, it is so far associated with Neanderthals. This techno-complex is characterized by its lithic flaking procedures which enabled the production of a variety of tools with predetermined shapes. In the Late Mousterian, there was a pronounced preference for sourcing raw materials locally or from nearby areas, although there are instances of materials being obtained from more distant locations. A wide range of block types, including pebbles, nodules, and slabs, are utilized in the reduction process. Direct percussion with a hard hammerstone is the primary technique employed, though some sites also show evidence of bipolar knapping on an anvil, albeit infrequently (Marciani et al., 2020a).

In terms of debitage concepts, integrated production methods like the Levallois, and to a lesser degree, the discoid method, are favoured over other strategies such as unidirectional volumetric debitage, orthogonal debitage, and Kombewa. The goal of debitage primarily focuses on the creation of flakes, elongated supports, blades, and occasionally bladelets. It is noteworthy that the bulk of technical effort is directed towards the initial production phase rather than later stages of transformation or curation. Furthermore, there is a consistent production of scrapers, particularly side-scrapers (Marciani et al., 2020a).

The Levallois show regional preferences highlighting its adaptability and widespread use. In the northeast, sites like Grotta di Fumane and Grotta San Bernardino show a marked preference for recurrent Levallois methods, transitioning from unipolar to centripetal modalities in their final stages (Peresani, 1996, 2012). Central Italy is marked by the dominance of Levallois with a particular application of small pebbles in the site of Grotta dei Santi, Grotta Breuil and Grotta del Fossellone (Moroni et al., 2019). In southern Italy, the Levallois debitage employs recurrent unidirectional and/or convergent strategies. As the reduction sequence progresses, a shift towards centripetal or preferential modalities is observed, a trend clearly visible at Riparo del Poggio, Grotta di Castelcivita, and Riparo L'Oscurusciuto (Boscato et al., 2009; Caramia and Gambassini, 2006; Gambassini, 1997; Marciani, 2018; Marciani et al., 2016, 2018; Ranaldo, 2017; Spagnolo et al., 2016, 2019). The Salento area, including Grotta Romanelli and sites like Grotta Mario Bernardini and Grotta-Riparo di Uluzzo C, is characterized by the recurrent use of centripetal Levallois (Carmignani, 2011; Spinapolice, 2008, 2018).

Alongside the Levallois, discoid method is present at Fumane and Grotta di Rio Secco (Delpiano et al., 2018; Peresani, 2012; Peresani et al., 2014). The Ligurian-Provencal arc, along with Apulian sites such as Grotta del Cavallo and Grotta Bernardini, presents a coexistence of Levallois and discoid, with some locations showing a preference for exclusively discoid debitage (e.g., Arma della Manie) (Carmignani, 2011, 2017; Romagnoli, 2012).

Towards the end of the Middle Paleolithic period, there was a noticeable increase in laminar and, to some extent, lamellar production, both in the Italian Mousterian and across Europe (Carmignani and Soressi, 2023; Marciani et al., 2020a). Notably, the Oscurusciuto and Cavallo sites in southern Italy have become key focal points for studying the characteristics of blade and bladelet production (Carmignani, 2017; Marciani, 2018; Marciani et al., 2016, 2018). Oscurusciuto (levels SU 1, 4, 11, 13, 14, 15) utilizes the Levallois to produce blades and long flakes through unidirectional and convergent modalities. While bladelet production is less common and involves volumetric debitage. In both cases pebbles are the primary raw material. In contrast, Cavallo (levels FIIIe – FIIId) focuses on producing quadrangular flakes via centripetal Levallois reduction, alongside specific volumetric debitage aimed at creating blades and bladelets. At Cavallo, pebbles are mainly used for centripetal Levallois debitage and, to a lesser extent, for discoid debitage in the upper layers (FIIIa, FII, FI), while slabs are reserved for volumetric debitage (Carmignani, 2017).

The production of bone tools in the Mousterian is mainly limited to unformal tools, not resulting from a planned sequence of actions. In general, Mousterian bone tools exhibit limited typological diversity and consist primarily of retouchers (Baumann et al. 2020; Malerba and Giacobini, 1996; Peresani et al., 2014; Romandini et al. 2018; Thun Hohenstein and Bertolini, 2012) or unmodified bone fragments that can only be classified as tools based on the presence of use-wear (Kozlikin et al., 2020). They are usually made on ungulate bone fragments (Malerba and Giacobini, 1996; Peresani et al., 2014; Romandini et al., 2018; Thun Hohenstein and Bertolini, 2012) or on bone of other animals including humans remains (Daujeard et al., 2018), or on bone of other animals including humans remains (Daujeard et al., 2014; Jéquier et al., 2012, 2018; Rougier et al., 2016; Verna and d'Errico, 2011). In some sites the occurrence of smooth-ended tools, used for processing hides, is attested (Baumann et al., 2020; Martisius et al., 2020a, 2020b; Soressi et al., 2013; Tartar et al., 2022).

The bone, along with shells (*Callista chione*), was also utilized for manufacturing tools like scrapers and denticulates (Douka and Spinapolice, 2012; Freund, 1987; Hahn, 1976; Hardy et al., 2014; Romagnoli et al., 2014, 2016; Tromnau, 1983), using techniques borrowed from flint knapping.

The manifestation of symbolic behaviour among Neanderthals appears to be not systematic and widespread. Some aesthetic or artistic sensibility seems to be suggested by the occasional use of pigments, shells and feathers (e.g., d'Errico et al., 2003; Finlayson et al., 2012; Jaubert et al., 2022; Majkić et al., 2017; Morin et al., 2020; Peresani et al., 2011, 2013; Radovčić et al., 2015; Romandini et al., 2020; Zilhão et al., 2010) and the possible realization of figurative artifacts and musical instruments (e.g., Chase and Nowell, 1998; Diedrich, 2015; Marquet and Lorblanchet, 2003; Morley, 2006; Otte, 2000; Rodríguez-Vidal et al., 2014; Soressi and D'Errico, 2007; Tuniz et al., 2012; Zilhão, 2007). Anyway, the nature of the symbolic sphere of Neanderthals remains a topic of debate.

The Uluzzian

The Uluzzian technocomplex was first identified through materials discovered at Grotta del Cavallo in Salento, Apulia, southeastern Italy (Palma Di Cesnola, 1964b, 1989). It is associated with *Homo sapiens*, a connection supported by the discovery of two deciduous teeth at Cavallo (Benazzi et al., 2011). Behaviourally, the Uluzzian is marked by its distinctive lithic production and carcass exploitation strategies, alongside the use of colouring materials, systematic creation of bone tools, and ornament crafting (Arrighi et al., 2020a, 2020b, 2020c; Boscato and Crezzini, 2012a; Collina et al., 2020; Crezzini et al., 2023; Marciani et al., 2020a; Moroni et al., 2018; Rossini et al., 2022; Sano et al., 2019; Silvestrini et al., 2022).

In terms of lithic the procurement of raw materials predominantly focused on local and nearby sources during the earliest phases, with a notable increase in the use of exogenous flint in the final phases in the Salento region (Dini and Tozzi, 2012; Moroni et al., 2018; Ranaldo et al., 2017a; Villa et al., 2018). A hallmark of the Uluzzian is the extensive use of the bipolar technique on an anvil, signifying a conscious technological choice rather than a necessity dictated by available materials (Arrighi et al., 2020c; Collina et al., 2020; Marciani et al., 2020a; Moroni et al., 2018; Peresani et al., 2020; Rossini et al., 2022; Silvestrini et al., 2022). This technique was applied across all types of local raw materials, regardless of their siliceous content or quality. However, the later stages of the Uluzzian, especially evident at Grotta del Cavallo, show a shift towards lamellar reduction. Additionally, a smaller portion of flakes and bladelets were produced by unidirectional debitage using direct freehand percussion, either independently or in conjunction with the bipolar method.

Uluzzian artefacts are typically unstandardized, exhibiting significant variability in shape, size, and angles. Yet, the application of the bipolar technique consistently yields features like straight profiles, minimal bulbs, and fine, straight cutting edges, making these artefacts well-suited for use as inserts in composite tools (Collina et al., 2020; Marciani et al., 2020a; Moroni et al., 2013, 2018; Rossini et al., 2022; Sano et al., 2019). The Uluzzian toolkit primarily consists of backed pieces (notably lunates), short end-scrapers, and some side-scrapers. A distinct tool-making practice in the Salento region, involves the direct use of naturally fragmented silicified limestone thin slabs (15-5 mm) as blanks for retouched tools without prior debitage.

In summary, from a technological standpoint, the Uluzzian is characterized by an industry primarily focused on flakes and bladelets, with a minimal presence of blades. This lithic industry shows two distinct functional categories: "domestic use" tools (such as endscrapers) and armatures (including backed points and lunates). This division mirrors the organizational structure found in other Upper Palaeolithic complexes (Moroni et al., 2018; Tartar et al., 2005).

The Uluzzian has a distinct cultural identity, evident in shared behaviours across the groups involving not only lithic production but also bone technology and the use of ornament. It is characterized by the emergence of a straightforward bone technology dedicated to the production of formal tools, especially awls and cylindrical and conical elements. These tools were obtained from specific anatomical parts, like metapodials of red deer and fibulae and metapodials of horses.

A well-established ornamental tradition is also documented in the Uluzzian groups, characterized by the intense use of tusk shells (*Antalis* sp.) that can be considered as a hallmark of the Uluzzian techno-complex (Arrighi et al., 2020a, 2020b). The ornamental scenario is also defined, to a lesser extent, by the intentional use of perforated gastropods such as *Tritia neritea* and *Homalopoma sanguineum*, as well as bivalves like *Glycimerys nummaria* (syn. G. *insubrica*) (Arrighi et al., 2020a, 2020b). Also, the use of coloring substances could be ascribed to the symbolic sphere, as evidenced by ochred tusk shells recovered at Riparo Broion and Grotta del Cavallo (Arrighi et al., 2020a; Peresani et al., 2019). So far, no artistic evidence has been found in the Uluzzian sites, except for a splintered flake with linear engravings on the cortical back (Peresani et al., 2019). However, the symbolic meaning of this artifact requires further investigation.

The Aurignacian

The Aurignacian is an Upper Paleolithic techno-complex that has garnered significant scientific interest in recent decades, primarily due to its early association with Homo sapiens (Mellars, 2004), recently confirmed thanks to the identification of two deciduous teeth at Grotta di Fumane and Riparo Bombrini (Benazzi et al., 2015). This techno-complex unified a vast geographic area, encompassing the northern Mediterranean Basin and expanding towards Atlantic and continental Europe (Hublin, 2015; Le Brun-Ricalens and Bordes, 2007). Recent dating efforts and renewed excavations have also improved our understanding of the beginning of the Aurignacian across Europe, with the earliest sites dating back approximately 43–42,000 years ago (e.g., Barshay-Szmidt et al., 2018; Frouin et al., 2022; Higham et al., 2009, 2011, 2012; Wood et al., 2014).

The Aurignacian has been divided into successive chrono-cultural phases, thanks to the variability of lithic and osseous technologies (Bordes, 2006; Dinnis et al., 2019; Teyssandier and Zilhão, 2018). The earliest phases are known as Protoaurignacian (PA) and Early Aurignacian (EA). Despite marked regional variability, when both cultural variants are found at the same sites, the PA is always found stratigraphically below the EA, particularly in southern and western Europe (d'Errico and Banks, 2015; Wood et al., 2014).

In terms of lithics, both PA and EA are characterized by the use of high-quality raw materials, predominantly chert and jasper. When these materials were not locally available, raw material nodules and finished tools could be transported several hundred kilometers, as evidenced at sites such as Riparo Mochi and Riparo Bombrini (Grimaldi et al., 2014; Porraz et al., 2010; Riel-Salvatore and Negrino, 2009). The necessity for raw materials with high knapping properties is correlated with the modifications in the modes of production of lithic implements. Unlike the Uluzzian, Aurignacian knappers employed freehand direct marginal percussion to detach regular blanks, usually bladelets, from cores with plain striking platforms (Le Brun-Ricalens et al., 2005). The differences between the PA and EA are clearly observable

in the modes of production of bladelets. While the PA is characterized by the use of volumetric platform cores, frequently resulting in the simultaneous production of blades to initialize and maintain the cores' flaking convexities (Falcucci et al., 2017; Lombao et al., 2023), the EA relies almost exclusively on carinated cores (e.g., carinated endscrapers and carinated burins) to obtain comparatively shorter bladelets. From a typological standpoint, PA bladelets were frequently modified using marginal retouching (Falcucci et al., 2018; Laplace, 1966), whereas in the EA, bladelets were in most cases left unretouched. A notable exception to this pattern is Castelcivita, where miniaturized bladelets from the EA layers (i.e., gic and ars) were modified by direct retouching (Gambassini, 1997).

Another key difference between PA and EA lies in the use of osseous materials (i.e., bone and antler) to obtain tools such as awls and bone points (Arrighi et al., 2020c; Tejero and Grimaldi, 2015). Specifically, the EA is characterized by an increased use of antler, as observed at sites like Riparo Mochi (Tejero and Grimaldi, 2015), and the production of split-based points (Doyon, 2020; Kitagawa and Conard, 2020), which were likely apically hafted and used as mechanically delivered projectiles (Yeshurun et al., 2024).

The Aurignacian is also distinguished by an increased evidence for symbolic behavior, including figurative representations and the use of personal ornaments. In Italy, a notable example of figurative art is found in the ochre painted stones from Grotta di Fumane, depicting zoomorphic and anthropomorphic figures (Broglio and Dalmeri, 2005; Sigari et al., 2022). Regarding personal ornaments, there is significant regional variability, possibly associated with distinct cultural groups and underlying social networks (Vanhaeren and d'Errico, 2006).

During the PA, marine and freshwater seashells, particularly the *Homalopoma sanguineum*, were predominantly used (Arrighi et al., 2020c; Peresani et al., 2019). These marine shells not only held symbolic significance but also offer critical insights into the geographic movements and exchange networks established during the Aurignacian. They have been in fact found at sites located several hundred kilometers away from the modeled coastlines (Broglio, 2000; Peresani et al., 2019). In the EA, there is a notable increase in ornaments made from teeth, bone, or ivory, especially in northern Italy and north of the Alps (Vanhaeren and d'Errico, 2006). However, Aurignacian foragers in southern Italy continued to exclusively use seashells throughout the Aurignacian period, as evidenced by sites such as Grotta di Castelcivita, Grotta della Cala, and Grotta Paglicci (Arrighi et al., 2020c).

Excavation, history of archaeological research and stratigraphic successions at the sites of Cavallo, Cala, Castelcivita and Oscurusciuto

Excavation activities at Cavallo, Cala, Castelcivita and Oscurusciuto are still ongoing and are carried out following stratigraphic methods. Layers were identified according to their lithostratigraphic characteristics. Stratigraphic units at Riparo L'Oscurusciuto are used according to Harris (1989) and to the directives of the Ministry of Culture. The excavation area was covered by a grid coordinate system formed by 1x1m squares, identified by a letter and a number, further subdivided into sectors of 50x50 cm named by Roman numerals (I, II, III, IV) in a clockwise direction. The different layers/stratigraphic units (SUs) have been identified with numbers (Oscurusciuto, Cala), letters (Cavallo) or acronyms (Castelcivita). When required, each layer was subdivided into sub-layers. To improve the chronological resolution, each layer/SU was dug, if necessary, using 5 cm thick spits, that followed discontinuities within the layers/sub-layers. If visible, archaeological finds larger than 1 cm were recorded according to their three-dimensional spatial coordinates and assigned to square, sector, layer-sub-layer/SU, and spit. Sediments divided by square, sector, layer, and spit were dry and wet sieved (1 mm mesh) and further screened by tweezers to avoid any loss of small things. Finally, all findings were stored in plastic bags according to their provenance. Sediment samples were taken for different kinds of analyses. All the excavation activities, notable archaeological features and the excavated surfaces were recorded in personal notebooks and with photos, graphic reliefs and photogrammetries.

Grotta del Cavallo (Nardò, Lecce, Apulia, Southern Italy) (40.15525708N, 017.96051057E, 17 m a.s.l.)

Research at Grotta del Cavallo began in the 1960s through the work of A. Palma di Cesnola of the University of Siena (years 1961-66 and 1976-1978) and has been continued until today by the same University under the direction of P. Gambassini (years 1978-86 for the Uluzzian) and L. Sarti (1978 - today for the Mousterian and the Romanellian) (Sarti, 1987-88). Grotta del Cavallo is the site where the Uluzzian was discovered and described for the first time and, except, perhaps, for Roccia San Sebastiano (Oxilia et al., 2022), the only site to have returned human remains confidently associated with this technocomplex. The impressive archaeological deposit of the cave encompasses a long-lasting time interval, including the evolution of the local Middle Palaeolithic (layers N-H), which ends with the Late Mousterian (layer F), the Early Upper Palaeolithic (layers E, D - Uluzzian) and, after a considerable chronological hiatus, the Final Upper Palaeolithic (layer B - Romanellian) and the Holocene (layer A) (Palma di Cesnola, 1967; Romagnoli et al., 2016). Although 1961-1966 excavations at Grotta del Cavallo were merely intended as a test trench (Palma di Cesnola, 1965b), Palma di Cesnola carried out research with absolute respect for the stratigraphy, following lithostratigraphic macro-units (A, B, C, etc.), which were subdivided into layers (EI, EII, EIII etc.) and, when necessary, into sub-layers (Cla, DIa, DIb etc.), in order to record any meaningful sedimentological variation.

The whole Uluzzian deposit is sealed at its top by two tephra layers (CII and CI) characterized by different colours and showing a total maximum thickness of 60 cm. Based on the recognized stratigraphic sequence, Palma di Cesnola subdivided the Uluzzian of Grotta del Cavallo into three main chrono-cultural phases. The most recent

one corresponds to layers DII, spits D4 to D3, and layer DI, spits D2 to D1 (Final Uluzzian). This is preceded by the so-called "evolved phase", which is represented by layers EII-I, spits E4 to E2, and by layer E-D, spit E1. The most ancient phase, the so-called Archaic Uluzzian, was found in layer EIII, spits E7 to E5. This bed overlays layer FI (Mousterian). In the inner part of the cave, the occurrence of dripping pools on the top of FI (Gambassini, fieldwork notes 1981) suggests a depositional hiatus between the sedimentation of the two layers, corresponding to a period in which humans abandoned the cave. Close to the entrance of the cave, layers FI-EIII are separated by the tephra Fa and a few cm thick coarse-grained and sterile layer (Fs). More in detail, Fa seals layer FI (Late Mousterian) and, along with Fs, forms a diaphragm between layer FI and the subsequent Uluzzian occupation (Carrera et al., 2021, Palma di Cesnola, 1964b, Sarti et al., 1998-2000; Zanchetta et al., 2018, 2020). The layer Fs is described by Palma di Cesnola as "crushed stone with scarce industry of the archaic Uluzzian which had most probably filtered from the overlying layer EIII" (1969, p. 342).

Notably, the two volcanic layers delimiting the Uluzzian deposit, Fa at the base and CII at the top, are key chronological markers, as they have been respectively attributed to tephras Y-6 (Green Tuff of Pantelleria) dated at 45.5 ± 1.0 ka (Zanchetta et al., 2018) and Y-5 (Campanian Ignimbrite) dated at 39.85 ± 0.14 ka (Giaccio et al., 2017).

In 1964 two deciduous teeth (Cavallo B and Cavallo C) were recovered in spits 7 (Cavallo B) and 5 (Cavallo C) of the earliest Uluzzian layer (EIII – Messeri and Palma di Cesnola 1976, p. 7). Tooth B was found in a hearth at the base of layer EIII, while tooth C was found in the same layer but about 15-20 cm higher (Palma di Cesnola and Messeri 1967, p. 251). In 2011, a study by Benazzi and colleagues allowed the attribution of the two teeth from Grotta del Cavallo to modern humans. Following this publication, which identified Homo sapiens as the maker of the Uluzzian, some scholars (Banks et al., 2013; Zilhão et al., 2015) raised doubts about the integrity of the stratigraphic sequence brought to light in 1963-64 by Palma di Cesnola, by arguing that the teeth found in the Uluzzian layers were intrusive, due to post-depositional disturbances that had affected the site (erosional events). However, the revision of the materials and a careful cross-reading of both fieldwork notes and reports published by Palma di Cesnola at the end of each fieldwork season (Palma di Cesnola, 1961, 1963, 1964a, 1964b, 1965a, 1965b, 1966a, 1966b, 1966c, 1978, 1979, 1989, 1993, 2001, 2004; Palma di Cesnola and De Borzatti, 1963) allowed us to confirm the integrity of the deposit excavated in 1964, and, consequently, the association between the Uluzzian techno-complex and teeth B and C (Moroni et al., 2018).

In September 2019, three of the authors (A.M., P.B. and F.B.) returned to Grotta del Cavallo to verify the stratigraphic sequence recognized in the last century. The undisturbed Uluzzian deposit was explored entirely from the top of layer CI to the top of layer F by opening a small test trench. During the excavation, samples were taken for aDNA from sediments and ¹⁴C dating (the results are presented in this paper), and lithics, faunal remains and shell ornaments were recovered from all the layers. But, most interesting, the unearthed archaeological and sedimentological succession perfectly corresponded to the reports provided by Palma di Cesnola, fully confirming

the stratigraphic observations carried out in the '60s.

The trench, 50 x 30 cm wide, was opened in square L12, sector II, in an area of the cave where the Romanellian layers had been already excavated and the Uluzzian deposit was exposed. The excavated sedimentological succession is (from top to bottom):

• Unit 1 _ Reddish volcanic sediments (15-30 cm thick) lying on unit 2 through an unconformity. Some erosional pockets irregularly penetrate the underlying layer. Sterile. This level corresponds to the lower part of CI of the old excavations.

• Unit 2 _ Slightly cemented silver-grey volcanic sediments (5-20 cm thick) lying on unit 3 through a sharp unconformity. Sterile. This level corresponds to layer CII (Campanian Ignimbrite) of the old excavations.

• Unit 3 _ Strongly cemented reddish sandy silt (12-17 cm thick). It corresponds to layer DI of the old excavations.

• Unit 4 _ Reddish sandy silt sediment looser than unit 3 (about 15 cm thick). It corresponds to layer DII of the old excavations.

 \cdot Unit 5 _ Dark grey-brown sand (15-20 cm thick). It corresponds to layer EI of the old excavations.

· Unit 6 _ Grey-brown sandy silt (10-15 cm thick). It corresponds to layer EII of the old excavations.

• Unit 7 _ Very loose grey-brown sand with abundant clasts, 27-35 cm thick, lying through an unconformity on the underlying layer (FI of the old excavations). It corresponds to layer EIII of the old excavations.

In 2019, layers Fs and Fa were not found because the trench was opened towards the bottom of the cave in an area where these two layers are absent.

Grotta di Castelcivita **(Castelcivita – Salerno – Campania – Southern Italy)** (40.49563600N, 015.20922177E, 94 m a.s.l.)

Grotta di Castelcivita, hereafter referred to as Castelcivita, is located in the Cilento region and opens at the foot of the Alburni massif in the Calore River valley. The ~2.6 m-thick archaeological deposit is located at the entrance of more than 5 kms of tunnels and caverns extending inside the Mesozoic-Cenozoic limestone and covers the period of the Middle to Upper Palaeolithic transition (Late Mousterian, Uluzzian and Protoaurignacian).

Systematic research at Castelcivita was started by P. Gambassini of the University of Siena in 1975 and continued until 1988 over an area of 14 m² (Gambassini, 1997). The succession is more than 5 m thick, with a thickness of sediments containing archaeological materials of around 2.6 m. Research at Grotta di Castelcivita has been resumed by the University of Siena, under the direction of two of the authors (A. Ronchitelli and A. Moroni) in 2015 and is still ongoing.

The main sedimentological, stratigraphic, and archaeological features are listed here in stratigraphic order. The descriptions are based on Fumanal (1997), and new observations performed in the framework of this study.

Layer cgr (= cemented grey; spits 33-29), Late Mousterian. This level corresponds to the base of the succession and consists of a thick level (about 2 m) of rock fall deposits formed by large limestone blocks collapsed from the cave vault and walls. Fine-grained sediments are infiltrated within the blocks. This level possibly lies on the cave bedrock.

Layers upper cgr and gar (= cemented grey and yellow clay; spits 28-24), Late Mousterian. Fine-grained sediments (silt and clay) with scattered debris and clasts, at places forming cemented layers. These deposits locally incorporate pyroclastic materials. Large breakdown limestone blocks occur at places, especially at the top of layer gar.

Layer lower rsi (= lower red; spits 23-lower 18), Late Mousterian. Fine-grained sediments (clay, silt, and fine sand) with scattered debris and a faint plane-parallel lamination. The interval also contains cemented layers.

Layers upper rsi, pie, rpi and rsa" (lower red, stones, red with stones and red sand; spits upper 18-11), Uluzzian. These deposits are discontinuous with respect to the previous one due to a change in sedimentation which becomes dominantly allochthonous with autochthonous sediments expressed only by scarce breakdown sediments (Fumanal, 1997). According to Fumanal and Gambassini 1997 (ps. 23 and 109) "the contact plane between Mousterian and Uluzzian is situated within spit 18. The transition between the two cultural horizons is marked by a clear-cut sedimentological change associated to erosive episodes, that reveals a hiatus in the stratigraphic sequence [...] the lithic industry contains just eight tools".

These deposits, ~80 cm-thick, are generally made of fine-grained materials (silt and clay), occasionally mixed with more coarse-grained materials like sand and granules and contain common breakdown debris.

Layer rsa' (red sand; spits 10 - 8), Protoaurignacian with marginally backed bladelets (Dufour). Fine-grained reddish sediments dominated by silt and sand with scattered debris. Rounded clasts up to 2-3 cm in diameter also occur. The occurrence of rounded clasts supports a completely allochthonous origin for these sediments. Layers rsa' and rsa'' are almost identical from a sedimentological point of view but are different for the material culture.

Layer gic (cemented yellow; spits upper 8–7), Early Aurignacian with micro-points of the Castelcivita type. Yellowish fine-medium-grained sand, locally rich in a muddy matrix. Rounded clasts are common in the lower part of the interval, while debris fragments are invariantly scarce. Some clasts are made of poorly consolidated pyroclastic material. Deposits of this layer are slight to firmly cement.

Layer ars (orange sand; spit 6-4), Early Aurignacian with micro-points of the Castelcivita type. Reddish to yellowish fine-grained sand with a silty

matrix. Pyroclastic materials occur as small clasts within the bed.

The top of the anthropogenic sequence is represented by a multilayered flowstone that sealed the whole deposit, reaching the cave ceiling. The flowstone layers are separated by thin strata made of fine- to mediumgrained sand. These sands are made of pyroclastic sediments whose origin has been attributed to the Y5 (Campanian Ignimbrite) eruption dated 39.85 \pm 0.14 ka BP (Giaccio et al., 2017).

Grotta della Cala (Camerota, Salerno, Campania, Southern Italy) (40.00108243N, 015.38095416E, 3 m a.s.l.)

Systematic investigations at the cave site of La Cala were started in the '60s (1966-71) by A. Palma di Cesnola of the University of Siena, who opened a trench of about 10 m² and around 3 m deep, located in the middle sector of the cave and known as "internal series". From 1971 P. Gambassini took over the direction of the excavations at the site, firstly continuing to investigate the Mousterian layers. Much later (2000-2006), Gambassini extended Palma di Cesnola's trench towards the bottom of the cave in the Holocene deposits. In the '70s Gambassini opened a second area, 28 m² wide, closer to the cave entrance, which he called the "atrium series". Research at Grotta della Cala was resumed by the University of Siena, under the responsibility of one of the authors (A. Moroni), in 2014 and is still ongoing.

The internal series includes, from base to top (cf. Benini et al., 1997; Martini et al., 2018): i- two Mousterian layers (S and R); ii- a thick multilayered flowstone subdivided into two main banks (β I, the upper one, and β II, the lower one) separated by thin sandy layers with sparse lithics; iii- a tick Upper Palaeolithic siliciclastic sequence (Evolved Gravettian - layer Q, Evolved and Final Epigravettian – layers P, N, O, M, L, I, H and G); iv- a flowstone (α); and, finally, v- siliciclastic Holocene deposits (Mesolithic – layer F/7; Neolithic layers D-E/5; Copper Age – layers B-C/4-3; Bronze Age – layers A/2-1).

The atrium series includes layers containing techno-complexes not represented in the internal series, i.e., the Early Gravettian (EG), the the Aurignacian (AU), and the Uluzzian (UL). The succession starts with Mousterian (MU) strata which directly overlay a marine conglomerate (Benini et al., 1997; Boscato et al., 1997; Martini et al., 2018). The complete anthropogenic sequence found in the atrium series and the correlation with the internal series are here briefly presented in stratigraphic order:

MU (Mousterian): 10 cm thick cemented red sand. According to Benini et al. (1997), this level can be correlated with layer R of the internal series;

 \cdot UL (Uluzzian): about 15 cm (spit 14 in the fieldwork) thick light grey cemented breccia. According to Benini et al. (1997), this level can be correlated with the flowstone β II of the internal series;

AU (Aurignacian): about 40 cm thick (spits 13-10 in the fieldwork) sandy breccia at place cemented. At their top, these deposits are characterised by a carbonate cemented layer with circular pools due to protracted dripping

from the cave vault, which attests to a temporal gap that occurred between the Aurignacian occupation and the start of the Early Gravettian;

• EG (Early Gravettian): about 30-40 cm thick (spits 3-1 in the fieldwork) fine-grained sand at place cemented.

Q (Evolved Gravettian): 10-20 cm thick dark brown sand containing abundant faunal remains. It can be correlated with the basal part of layer Q in the internal series (Bernini et al., 1997). Above layer Q, other archaeological layers are exposed due to natural erosional phenomena, but these were never archaeologically excavated in the atrium. These sediments correspond to layers M, N, O, and P of the internal series (Martini et al., 2018).

In the Atrium series a sedimentological difference between the Uluzzian, the underlying Mousterian and the overlying Aurignacian is clearly visible (Fig S3).

A more detailed sedimentological interpretation of the sedimentary succession was provided by Martini et al. (2018). Here the succession is subdivided into four allostratigraphic units based on the recognition of three main unconformities. Such unconformities correspond to phases of stasis in deposition and/or erosion. The most important unconformity is easily recognizable both in the internal series and in the atrium. It separates the deposits of layer Q from the overlying deposits of layers P and N. The features of the erosional surface and the overlying sediments suggest that the erosional phase is due to the activation of stream settings within the cave (Martini et al., 2018).

Riparo L'Oscurusciuto (Ginosa, Taranto, Apulia, Southern Italy) (40.58842614N, 016.75782152E 241 m a.s.l.)

Oscurusciuto is a rock-selter located in a narrow ravine incised into Pleistocene calcarenites near Ginosa. The site contains a sedimentary succession about 5.7 m thick (Martini et al., 2021). Excavation began in 1998 and is still in progress. Currently, only the first upper 3 m of the sequence have been investigated from an archaeological point of view. All the excavated levels are characterized by a great abundance of archaeological materials such as lithic artifacts (Ranaldo, 2017; Ranaldo et al., 2017b; Marciani, 2013, 2018; Marciani et al., 2016, 2018, 2020b; Ronchitelli et al., 2011; Villa et al., 2009) and faunal remains (Boscato and Crezzini, 2006, 2012b; Boscato et al., 2011). Some of these levels also returned numerous and combustion features (Boscato and Ronchitelli, 2008, 2017; Spagnolo et al., 2020). The spatial analysis carried out on some of these levels returned interesting evidence of articulated management of the living space, inferring clues about the settlement behaviour and dynamics (Spagnolo, 2013, 2017; Spagnolo et al., 2016, 2019, 2020).

Sedimentological and stratigraphic analysis of the succession was presented by Martini et al. (2021). The sequence is divided into three parts based on principal

sedimentological features:

The lower part of the succession (currently not investigated from an archaeological point of view) is mainly made of breakdown deposits mixed with allochthonous sand and silt. Breakdown deposits collapsed from the shelter vault.

• A fine-grained volcanoclastic sand layer, 60-cm-thick (stratigraphic unit 14), abruptly interrupts the succession. The sedimentological features indicate that these deposits accumulated inside the shelter due to aeolian processes (Martini et al., 2021). These sediments show a mineralogical and geochemical affinity to the Mount Epomeo Green Tuff (Marciani et al., 2020b), i.e., a pyroclastic event dated at ~55 ky BP.

Above stratigraphic unit 14, the succession is dominantly siliciclastic with strata mainly composed of medium- to coarse-grained sand, with scattered granules and pebbles and a common silty matrix. One layer (stratigraphic unit 8) shows an open framework texture (i.e., matrix is absent). Rockfall deposits are relatively scarce from stratigraphic unit 14 up to the top of the succession. Some large debris have been found during the excavation in stratigraphic unit 4 (Spagnolo et al., 2019). Some of these debris show an allochthonous composition (limestone) unrelated to the shelter's ceiling (calcarenite). Spagnolo et al. (2019) suggest that humans may have brought these blocks into the shelter (i.e., manuports). The top of the stratigraphic sequence (bottom of stratigraphic unit 1) is dated to $38,500 \pm 900$ BP, cal. $42,724 \pm 716$ BP Beta 181,165 (cal Ramsey and Lee 2013) (Boscato and Crezzini, 2012b).



Figure S1 - Grotta del Cavallo: a) cave planimetry with the indication of the Uluzzian excavated areas (excavation 2019 in red); 1 = cave wall; 2 = profile line (2019 excavation); 3 = Palma di Cesnola's trench; 4 = erosion line; 5 = reconstructed erosion line; 6 = undisturbed deposit (fieldwork 2019); 7 = undisturbed deposit (Gambassini's excavations 1978-1986); 8 = undisturbed deposit (Palma di Cesnola's excavations 1963-1966). b) Stratigraphic profile according to Palma di Cesnola; c-d) stratigraphic profiles of the Uluzzian deposit brought to light during 2019 excavation.



Figure S2 – Grotta di Castelcivita: a-c) stratigraphic profiles and b) cave planimetry with the indication of the excavated areas.



Figure S3 – Grotta della Cala: a) longitudinal stratigraphic profile; b) cave planimetry with the indication of the excavated areas and c) stratigraphic profile of the Atrium series (Aurignacian, Uluzzian and Mousterian). The sedimentological difference between the Uluzzian (the lowermost grey layer), the underlying Mousterian and the overlying Aurignacian is clearly visible.



Fig. S4 - Riparo l'Oscurusciuto: a) sedimentary log of the clastic succession (modified from Martini et al., 2021); b) stratigraphic profile on the southern edge of the excavated area; c) site's planimetry and excavated area highlighted in red.

SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 2 Sites not included in our analysis

We left some sites out of the data analysis. One is the Grotta La Fabbrica. The site represents further confirmation of the time interval between the Mousterian and the Uluzzian both from a chronological and a stratigraphic standpoint (Villa et al., 2018). An erosional surface separates the thin Uluzzian layer (layer 2) from the underlying Mousterian (layer 1a). The OSL dates also suggest a temporal interval, but the problem is the underlying precision of the results. Layer 1a is dated to 44 ± 2.1 and layer 2 is dated to 40 ± 1.6 ka. As shown in the illustration below, they are spread so widely in terms of their uncertainties that it becomes extremely difficult to reliably interpret their meaning (see image below). The GeGLF1 OSL date for the Mousterian level, for example, has a \pm 2100-year error and in calibrated space (as shown in the figure below) the result at 95.4% spans 39,500—48,500 cal BP.



Colle Rotondo is another site of potential interest, but the dates obtained for the Uluzzian layer of this site are completely out of the range covered by this technocomplex elsewhere. Both dates fall within the Epigravettian (Villa et al., 2018). OSL dating performed on three samples collected at the base (CR3) and at the top (CR2, CR1) of the layer incorporating the artifacts yielded unexpectedly young ages, ranging from 18,180 ± 950 ka for CR3, 15,870 ± 1,100 ka for CR 2 and 14,640 ± 960 ka for CR1. At the time indicated by the OSL dates there are in Italy only Epigravettian assemblages The lithic assemblage, unaffected by aeolian transportation, is likely to have remained close to the exposed surface until around 14 ka, and then rapidly buried: a fact that fully justifies the OSL dates yielded by the sediment immediately below the artifacts (CR 3 sample, 18 ka) and immediately above them (CR2 and CR 1 samples, 15–14 ka). Thus, the quoted OSL ages do not refer to the depositional event but probably to a later exposure to light: specifically the last time of exposure before rapid burial of the archaeological layer. The assemblage remains undated but the similarity of the lithic component to the La Fabbrica assemblage suggests that they may be broadly contemporaneous. Finally, the Uluzzo C site ought to be mentioned. Here, as at Fabbrica, the issue is dating precision. Spinapolice et al. (2022) obtained some OSL dates, but the precision on the dating of the Uluzzian levels at the site spans several thousand years (optical ages for layers C, D and E ranged from 38.1±2.2 ka to 42.7±2.6 ka (with a weighted mean of 40.6±1.4 ka). The results are useful, then, only in the broader sense.

SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 3 Luminescence methods

In July 2018, ten sediment samples were collected at Castelcivita during the night in the shadow of the rockshelter and under an artificial opaque shelter for extra protection using filtered lighting (low-intensity LEDs with peak emission at 559 nm). Under these conditions, samples were taken by cleaning the exposed section, manually excavating a core underneath, and then collecting the resulting sediment unexposed to ambient light in opaque plastic bags. Additional bulk sediment was collected at the sample location to determine the dose rate. At Cala, seven samples were collected in the evening by hand under an opaque shelter, and four samples (CALA X7033 SB24 to CALA X7036 SB21) were collected as blocks (10cmx10cmx5cm) extracted using a drill as the sediment was fully cemented. In the laboratory, the outer 2 cm of each face of the blocks was removed before luminescence analyses. At Oscurusciuto, eleven sediment samples were collected at night, by hand, under an artificial opaque shelter to block out bright moonlight. The samples and their contexts are given in Table 5 in the main paper.

Radionuclide concentrations are reported in Supplementary Table 6. The water content of each sample was measured in the laboratory as the ratio between the wet mass and the dry mass of the sediment. For the entire sequence at Castelcivita, the water content has been measured at ~10%, between 0 and 10 % at Cala, and <1% at Oscurusciuto. At Castelcivita and Cala, we assumed these values approximate the average value throughout the burial period. At Oscurusciuto, however, the samples were taken during a particularly hot and dry season where, contrary to Castelcivita and Cala, which are cave sites, the entire sequence is exposed. We, therefore, assumed a water content of $10\pm3\%$ as more representative of the water content at Oscurusciuto over burial time. The water-corrected beta and gamma dose rates, cosmic ray dose rates, and total dose rates are reported in Table 1. The total dose rates for quartz range from ~2.1 to 3.6 Gy/ka at Castelcivita, ~1.1 to 2.4 Gy/ka at Cala, and ~1.1 to 2.9 Gy/ka at Oscurusciuto.

A standard multi-grain Single-Aliquot Regenerative (SAR) procedure was used for the equivalent dose (De) determination. After measuring the natural optically stimulated luminescence (OSL) signal, the aliquots were subjected to seven regenerative-dose cycles (including a duplicate dose and zero dose). The induced OSL signals were measured for 40 s at 125°C prior to heating at higher temperatures. To determine the preheat conditions for OSL measurement, preheat plateau and dose recovery tests were performed on two samples per site.

For all samples, the OSL signal was determined from the first 0.22s of stimulation, and the count rate over the last 0.44s was taken as a background. At the end of the SAR sequence, a check was made to detect the potential contamination of feldspar using the IR depletion ratio test, as described in Duller (2003). The De and their uncertainties were estimated by interpolating the normalized natural OSL signal onto the normalized regenerated growth curve fitted with a single exponential function

with Analyst software (Duller, 2015). The overdispersion (OD) value and the mean De were calculated using the Central Age Model (Galbraith et al., 1999), using the function calc CentralDose (Burow, 2020) from the package Luminescence in R v. 0.9.18 (Kreutzer et al., 2012: 2022).

At Castelcivita, between eight to thirty-one aliquots were measured for each sample depending on the amount of quartz available. The OD values are lower than 21% for all the samples, except for sample CTC_X7029_SB12 which has a significantly higher OD of 31± 4%. It is challenging to determine the origin of high OD in the De's from multi-grain aliquots because of the averaging effects. The additional scatter might be caused by micro-dosimetry variations, heterogeneous bleaching, and/or post-depositional mixing. The sedimentary layer rsi, from which CTC_X7029_SB12 is coming, has been described as fine-grained sediment with scattered debris and a faint place-parallel lamination containing cemented layers. Based on this description, we think that microdosimetry effects and heterogeneous bleaching might contribute to the large overdispersion in the De's for this sample.

At Cala, the Mousterian and Uluzzian layers are cemented sand and cemented breccia, respectively. These layers did not provide much datable material; therefore, only a few aliquots were measured. Only three aliquots were measured for sample CALA_X7034_S23, and the results should be interpreted as informative only. For the rest of the samples, the OD ranges between 0 to 30 ± 5 %, but for most of the samples, the OD is around 20%. Such large OD was predictable at this site regarding the composition of the sedimentary layers, their thickness (10cm thick for the Mousterian layer and 15 cm-thick for the Uluzzian layer), and the cementation of these layers over time). At Oscurusciuto, between thirty-six and forty aliquots were measured for the De's determination, and the overdispersion was equal to or lower than 20%.

Dose rate calculation

At Castelcivita, the gamma dose rates were estimated using dosimeters buried in the stratigraphy between 5 to 20 cm from the sample location for 785 days. These dosimeters consisted of three carbon-doped alumina pellets (Al₂O₃:C, diameter: 5 mm, thickness: 1 mm) placed at the extremity of a metal tube of ~30 cm length as described in Kreutzer et al. (2020). Before burial, the pellets were heated at 350°C to reset any remaining luminescence signal. Measurements were done at the IRAMAT-CRP2A laboratory using a Daybreak 2200 OSL reader system (Bortolot, 2000), combining green light LED stimulation (Nichia NSPG310) and 7.5 mm of Hoya U-340 filter for detection. The measured luminescence signal of each pellet was compared to that induced by an artificial beta source, which was calibrated against dosimeters dosed using a reference block (Mercier et al., 1994).

At Cala, the gamma dose rates were determined from the radioelement content of the sediment for most samples or using dosimeters for samples CALA_X7040_SB17 to_SB20. The dosimeters were left in the sequence for 785 days.

At Oscurusciuto, the gamma dose rates were determined from the radioelement content of the sediment for most samples. When possible, *in situ* gamma

measurements were obtained using a portable Canberra detector (Inspector 1000 fitted with a stabilized 2-inch probe). The probe was calibrated using the reference blocks at Oxford University, and the spectra were analyzed using OxGamma software and applying the windows approach (see Kumar et al., 2022).

The cosmic contribution was estimated by considering the burial depth of each sample, the sediment density, the configuration, and the site's location (Prescott and Hutton, 1994). The internal dose of the quartz grains has been assumed at 0.02 ± 0.01 Gy.ka⁻¹.

SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 4 Bayesian Modelling

The models comprise the excavated Sequence of layers and/or Phases, with individual radiocarbon likelihoods and OSL ages. Where appropriate, Boundary terms were included to reflect the cessation of one Phase and the start of another. Double Boundary commands were used to indicate the presence of a sterile horizon. We included radiocarbon dates from the pre-40,000 cal BP layers as "fraction modern" (R_F14C) values to account for the asymmetric error terms implicit in conventional radiocarbon dates toward the limit of the technique. We used the C_Date command to incorporate the tephra Ar/Ar dates for the Y-5/CI and Y-6 ash layers. OSL ages were included using the Date command with the measurement year specified as in the following code:

Date("X7030",N(2015-48600,2100))

For error terms in the OSL dates, we subtracted the systematic errors from the OSL \pm values and used only the random errors for the modeling work. We used outlier detection methods based on a General *t* outlier model. We used an SSimple model to measure the offset between sets of duplicate determinations (Bronk Ramsey 2009b), to consider whether certain likelihoods were outliers with respect to the prior framework of the model. Significant outliers detected were downweighted in the posterior results generated, reducing their influence in the final models. We include the CQL code for the models below.

For the Cavallo model, we tested whether the inclusion of two Firenze determinations was significant or not for determining the start of the Uluzzian. With the Firenze dates included the range was 42,930—42,360 cal BP at 68.3% prob. and 43,650—42,150 cal BP at 95.4%. Without them, the range was 42,750—42,300 cal BP at 68.3% prob. and 43,270—42,150 cal BP at 95.4%. We conclude the model is not sensitive to either their exclusion or inclusion.

It is also important to note that in the Cavallo Bayesian age model (Figure 4 of the main paper), the age *a posteriori* for the Y-6 tephra appears to sit somewhat later than 45,000 cal BP. Its age estimate is, however, entirely consistent with the independent

tephra age, due to the large error term. We tested the model constraining the tephra age in different ways, and we found it was robust to variations in the priors (e.g., as the current model, as well as nesting it in an After command, and with, and without, the Firenze determinations for the Mousterian as described above).

For the End Mousterian model, we used boundary distributions as priors in a single Phase model. We were cautious regarding the data from Grotta Reali, since there are no constraining post-Mousterian dates and several of the results are not on humanly-modified bone. Below we show a comparison of the End Mousterian boundary with (left) and without (right) the Reali final boundary. One can see the estimated end of the Mousterian across Italy shifts around 1300-1500 years if we include the Reali end boundary compared with the result on the right if we are cautious and simply include the Reali Date for the last Mousterian phase in the model. In the paper we use the latter method and the HPD on the right-hand side.



Figure S5: End Mousterian boundaries run with two different priors for the Grotta Reali site (Peretto et al., 2020). On the left, the boundary included in Figure 7 in the main paper, which has the Date calculated for the end boundary for the uppermost Mousterian at the site, and on the right the end boundary based on includes the end boundary for the uppermost Mousterian at the Reali site.

SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE 5 ZooMS methods applied at Cavallo and Castelcivita.

For the Cavallo samples, we applied ZooMS using established protocols (Brown et al., 2020: Buckley et al., 2009; Welker et al.. 2015), available here: dx.doi.org/10.17504/protocols.io.bf5djg26. Extraction was performed at the Research Laboratory for Archaeology and the History of Art (Oxford) and the dried samples were sent for analyses to the Max Planck Institute for the Science of Human History in Jena. The peptides were analyzed using a Bruker (Autoflex Speed LRF) MALDI-TOF mass spectrometer. Using R, the mass spectrometer readouts were converted into mzML files. Each triplicate was then analyzed using mMass version 5.5.0. The species library was compiled from Buckley et al. (2009), Welker et al. (2016), and Brown et al. (2020). Each triplicate was analyzed individually, then combined into one identification so any possible contamination could be discerned. Palaeoproteomic data from Cavallo Cave are currently being prepared for publication (McCarty 2021, unpublished Master thesis). At Castelcivita, we analyzed bones using a similar preparation method (Oertle et al., submitted).



Figure S6. Map of the Italian Peninsula showing the location of the sites mentioned in this paper. 1) Grotta del Cavallo; 2) Riparo L'Oscurusciuto; 3) Grotta di Castelcivita; 4) Grotta della Cala; 5) Grotta di Rio Secco; 6) Riparo del Broion; 7) Grotta di Fumane; 8) Riparo Bombrini; 9) Riparo Mochi; 10) Grotta della Fabbrica; 11) Colle Rotondo; 12) Grotta Reali;13) Roccia San Sebastiano; 14) Grotta di Serra Cicora; 15) Grotta di Uluzzo C; 16) Grotta Mario Bernardini; 17) Klissoura;18) Kephalari; 19) Grotte Mandrin; 20) La Roche-à-Pierrot, Saint-Césaire; 21) Grotte du Renne, Arcy-sur-Cure; 22) Ilsenhöhle in Ranis; 23) Zlatý kůň; 24) Peștera cu Oase; 25) Bacho-Kiro; 26) Ust-Ishim. Sources of the basemap: Esri, HERE, DeLorme, TomTom, Intermap increment P Corp., GEBCO, USGS, FAO, NPS, NRCAN, GeoBase, IGN, et al. The map was generated using ArcGIS®10

Supplementary References

1. Arrighi, S., Bortolini, E., Tassoni, L., Benocci, A., Manganelli, G., Spagnolo, V., Foresi, L.M., Bambini, A.M., Lugli, F., Badino, F., Aureli, D., Boschin, F., Figus, C., Marciani, G., Oxilia, G., Silvestrini, S., Cipriani, A., Romandini, M., Peresani, M., Ronchitelli, A., Moroni, A., Benazzi, S., 2020a. Backdating systematic shell ornament making in Europe to 45,000 years ago. *Archaeological and Anthropological Science*, 12, 59. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12520-019-00985-3</u>.

2. Arrighi, S., Marciani, G., Rossini, M., Pereira Santos, M. C., Fiorini, A., Martini, I., Aureli, D., Badino, F., Bortolini, E., Figus, C., Lugli, F., Oxilia, G., Romandini, M., Silvestrini, S., Ronchitelli, A., Moroni, A., Benazzi, S., 2020b. Between the hammerstone and the anvil: bipolar knapping and other percussive activities in the late Mousterian and the Uluzzian of Grotta di Castelcivita (Italy). *Archaeological and Anthropological Science*, 12, 271. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12520-020-01216-W</u>.

3. Arrighi, S., Moroni, A., Tassoni, L., Boschin, F., Badino, F., Bortolini, E., Boscato, P., Crezzini, J., Figus, C., Forte, M., Lugli, F., Marciani, G., Oxilia, G., Negrino, F., Riel- Salvatore, J., Romandini, M., Peresani, M., Spinapolice, E.E., Ronchitelli, A., Benazzi, S., 2020c. Bone tools, ornaments and other unusual objects during the Middle to Upper Palaeolithic transition in Italy. *Quaternary International*, 551, 169-187. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2019.11.016</u>.

4. Banks, W.E., d'Errico, F., Zilhão, J., 2013. Human-climate interaction during the Early Upper Palaeolithic: testing the hypothesis of an adaptive shift between the Proto-Aurignacian and the Early Aurignacian. Journal of Human Evolution 64, 39-55.

5. Barshay-Szmidt, C., Normand, C., Flas, D., Soulier, M.-C., 2018. Radiocarbon dating the Aurignacian sequence at Isturitz (France): Implications for the timing and development of the Protoaurignacian and Early Aurignacian in western Europe. *Journal of Archaeological Science : Reports*, 17, 809-838. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jasrep.2017.09.003.

6. Baumann, M., Plisson, H., Rendu, W., Maury, S., Kolobova, K., Krivoshapkin, A., 2020. The Neandertal bone industry at Chagyrskaya cave, Altai Region, Russia. *Quaternary International*, 559, 68-88. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2020.06.019</u>.

7. Benazzi, S., Douka, K., Fornai, C., Bauer, C. C., Kullmer, O., Svoboda, J., Pap, I., Mallegni, F., Bayle, P., Coquerelle, M., Condemi, S., Ronchitelli, A., Harvati, K. & Weber, G. W., 2011. Early dispersal of modern humans in Europe and implications for Neanderthal behaviour. Nature 479, 525-528. doi:10.1038/nature10617.

8. Benazzi, S., Slon, V., Talamo, S., Negrino, F., Peresani, M., Bailey, S.E., Sawyer, S., Panetta, D., Vicino, G., Starnini, E., Mannino, M.A., Salvadori, P.A., Meyer, M., Pääbo, S., Hublin, J.J., 2015. The makers of the Protoaurignacian and implications for Neandertal extinction. *Science*, 348(6236), 793-796. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaa2773. 9. Benini, A., Boscato, P., Gambassini, P., 1997. Grotta della Cala (Salerno): industrie litiche e faune uluzziane e aurignaziane. Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche 48, 37-95.

10. Bordes, J.-G., 2006. News from the West: a revaluation of the classical Aurignacian sequence of the Périgord. In: Bar-Yosef, O., Zilhão, J. (Eds), Towards a Definition of the Aurignacian, vol. 45, IPA, Lisbon, pp. 147-171.

11. Boscato, P., Crezzini, J., 2006. The exploitation of ungulate bones in Homo neanderthalensis and Homo sapiens. *Human Evolution*, 21 (3-4), 311-320. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11598-006-9031-8</u>.

12. Boscato, P., Crezzini, J., 2012a. Middle-upper palaeolithic transition in Southern Italy: Uluzzian macromammals from Grotta del Cavallo (Apulia). *Quaternary International*, 252, 90-98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2011.03.028</u>.

13. Boscato, P., Crezzini, J., 2012b. Il deposito musteriano del Riparo l'Oscurusciuto (Ginosa -TA): la fauna a grandi mammiferi delle UUSS 1÷9. In: De Grossi Mazzorin, J., Saccà, D., Tozzi, C. (Eds), Atti del VI Convegno Nazionale di Archeozoologia, Orecchiella, pp. 25-32.

14. Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., 2008. Strutture di combustione in depositi del Paleolitico medio del Sud Italia. *International Journal of Anthropology*, 218-225.

15. Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., 2017. Le strutture di combustione al Riparo l'Oscurusciuto (Ginosa - TA). In: Radina, F. (Ed.), Preistoria e Protostoria della Puglia, Studi di Preistoria e Protostoria, 4, 175-180.

16. Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., Wierer, U., 1997. Il Gravettiano antico della Grotta della Cala a Marina di Camerota. Paletnologia e ambiente. *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XLVIII, 97-186.

17. Boscato, P., Boschian, G., Caramia, F., Gambassini, P., 2009. Il Riparo del Poggio a Marina di Camerota (Salerno): culture ed ambiente. *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, LIX, 5-40.

18. Boscato, P., Gambassini, P., Ranaldo, F., Ronchitelli, A., 2011. Management of Palaeoenvironmental Resources and Raw materials Exploitation at the Middle Palaeolithic Site of Oscurusciuto (Ginosa, TA, Southern Italy): Units 1 and 4. In: Conard, N.J., Richter, J., (Eds), Neanderthal Lifeways, Subsistence and Technology - One Hundred Fifty Years of Neanderthal Study, Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp. 87-98.

19. Broglio, A., 2000. Considerations on the Aurignacian industries from Krems-Hundssteig in the middle Danube basin and Fumane in the Adige basin. In: Mester, Z., Ringer, A. (Eds), A la recherche de l'homme préhistorique, vol. 95, Etudes et Recherches Archéologiques de l'Université de Liège, Liège, pp. 311-320. 20. Broglio, A., Dalmeri, G., 2005. Pitture paleolitiche nelle Prealpi Venete: Grotta di Fumane e Riparo Dalmeri. Memorie del Museo Civico di Storia Naturale di Verona, 2a serie, Sezione Scienze dell'Uomo, 9. Verona.

21. Burow, C., 2020. calc_CentralDose(): Apply the central age model (CAM) after Galbraith et al. (1999) to a given De distribution. Function version 1.4.0. In: Kreutzer, S., Burow, C., Dietze, M., Fuchs, M.C., Schmidt, C., Fischer, M., Friedrich, J., (Eds.), Luminescence: Comprehensive Luminescence Dating Data Analysis. R package version 0.9.7. <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=Luminescence</u>.

22. Caramia, F., Gambassini, P., 2006. Il Musteriano evoluto del Riparo del Poggio (strati 9 e 10) a Marina di Camerota – Salerno. *Rassegna di Archeologia. A. Preistorica e protostorica*, 22/A, 67-95.

23. Carmignani, L., 2011. Le ultime espressioni del Musteriano nell'Italia del Sud-Est. Variabilità tecnologiche e comportamenti tecno-economici in un contesto peninsulare: I casi di Grotta del Cavallo e Grotta Mario Bernardini. Nardò (Lecce). Ph.D. Dissertation, Università degli Studi di Siena, Siena, Italy.

24. Carmignani, L., 2017. From the flake to the blade: the technological evolution of the middle paleolithic blade phenomenon. Ph.D. Dissertation, Universitat Rovira i Virgili, Tarragona, Spain.

25. Carmignani, L., Soressi, M., 2023. Ahead of the Times: Blade and Bladelet Production Associated with Neandertal Remains at the Bau de l'Aubesier (Mediterranean France) Between MIS 7 and MIS 5d. *Paleo Anthropology*, 1, 1-33. <u>https://doi.org/10.48738/2023.iss1.127</u>.

26. Carrera, L., Scarponi, D., Martini, F., Sarti, L., & Pavia, M., 2021. Mid-Late Pleistocene Neanderthal landscapes in southern Italy: paleoecological contributions of the avian assemblage from Grotta del Cavallo, Apulia, southern Italy. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology 567, 110256. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.palaeo.2021.110256</u>.

27. Chase, P.G., Nowell, A., 1998. Taphonomy of a suggested Middle Paleolithic bone flute from Slovenia. *Current Anthropology*, 39, 549-553. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/204771</u>.

28. Collina, C., Marciani, G., Martini, I., Donadio, C., Repola, L., Bortolini, E., Arrighi, S., Badino, F., Figus, C., Lugli, F., Oxilia, G., Romandini, M., Silvestrini, S., Piperno, M., Benazzi, S., 2020. Refining the Uluzzian through a new lithic assemblage from Roccia San Sebastiano (Mondragone, southern Italy). *Quaternary International*, 551, 150-168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2020.03.056.

29. Crezzini, J., Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., Boschin, F., 2023. A peculiar exploitation of ungulates at Grotta di Santa Croce: bone grease rendering and nutritional patterns among Neanderthals in southern Italy. *Historical Biology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08912963.2023.2242630</u>. 30. Daujeard, C., Moncel, M-H., Fiore, I., Tagliacozzo, A., Bindon, P., Raynal, J-P., 2014. Middle Paleolithic bone retouchers in Southeastern France: Variability and functionality. *Quaternary International*, 326-327, 492-518. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2013.12.022</u>.

31. Delpiano, D., Heasley, K., Peresani, M., 2018. Assessing Neanderthal land use and lithic raw material management in Discoid technology. Journal of Anthropological Sciences, 96, 89-110. <u>https://doi.org/10.4436/jass.89003</u>.

32. d'Errico, F., Banks, W.E., 2015. Tephra studies and the reconstruction of Middle-to-Upper Paleolithic cultural trajectories. *Quaternary Science Reviews*, 118, 182-193. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quascirev.2014.05.014</u>.

33. d'Errico, F., Henshilwood, C., Lawson, G., Vanhaeren, M., Tillier, A.-M., Soressi, M., Bresson, F., Maureille, B., Nowell, A., Lakarra, J., Backwell, L., Julien, M., 2003. Archaeological Evidence for the Emergence of Language, Symbolism, and Music. An alternative multidisciplinary perspective. *Journal of World Prehistory*, 17, 1-70. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/25801199</u>.

34. Diedrich, C.G., 2015. 'Neanderthal bone flutes': simply products of Ice Age spotted hyena scavenging activities on cave bear cubs in European cave bear dens. *Royal Society Open Science*, 2, 140022. http://dx.doi.org/10.1098/rsos.140022.

35. Dini, M., Tozzi, C., 2012. La transizione Paleolitico medio-Paleolitico superiore nella Grotta La Fabbrica (Grosseto-Toscana). *Atti della Società Toscana di Scienze Naturali*, 119, 117-119. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2424/ASTSN.M.2012.24</u>.

36. Dinnis, R., Bessudnov, A., Chiotti, L., Flas, D., Michel, A., 2019. Thoughts on the Structure of the European Aurignacian, with Particular Focus on Hohle Fels IV. *Proceedings of the Prehistoric Society*, 85, 29-60. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/ppr.2019.11</u>.

37. Douka, K. 2011. Investigating the Chronology of the Middle to Upper Palaeolithic Transition in Mediterranean Europe by Improved Radiocarbon Dating of Shell Ornaments. Unpublished D.Phil. in Archaeological Science, University of Oxford, U.K.

38. Douka, K., Spinapolice, E.E., 2012. Neanderthal Shell Tool Production: Evidence from Middle Palaeolithic Italy and Greece. *Journal of World Prehistory*, 25, 45-79. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10963-012-9056-z</u>.

39. Doyon, L., 2020. The cultural trajectories of Aurignacian osseous projectile points in Southern Europe: Insights from geometric morphometrics. *Quaternary International*, 551, 63-84. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2018.12.010</u>.

40. Duller, G.A.T. 2003. Distinguishing quartz and feldspar in single grain luminescence measurements. Radiation Measurements, 37(2), 161-165. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1350-4487(02)00170-1</u>. 41. Duller, G.A.T. 2015. The Analyst software package for luminescence data: overview and recent improvements. Ancient TL, 33(1), 35-42.

42. Falcucci, A., Conard, N.J., Peresani, M., 2017. A critical assessment of the Protoaurignacian lithic technology at Fumane Cave and its implications for the definition of the earliest Aurignacian. *PLoS One*, 12, e0189241. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0189241.

43. Falcucci, A., Peresani, M., Roussel, M., Normand, C., Soressi, M., 2018. What's the point? Retouched bladelet variability in the Protoaurignacian. Results from Fumane, Isturitz, and Les Cottés. *Archaeological and Anthropological Sciences*, 10, 539-554. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12520-016-0365-5</u>.

44. Finlayson, C., Brown, K., Blasco, R., Rosell, J., Negro, J.J., Bortolotti, G.R., Finlayson, G., Sánchez Marco, A., Giles Pacheco, F., Rodríguez Vidal, J., Carrión, J.S., Fa, D.A., Rodríguez Llanes J.M., 2012. Birds of a Feather: Neanderthal Exploitation of Raptors and Corvids. *PLoS One*, 7, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0045927.

45. Freund, G., 1987. Das Paläolithikum der Oberneder-Höhle (Landkreis Kelheim/Donau). *Quartär Bibliothek*, 5 (1), 210-221.

46. Frouin, M., Douka, K., Dave, A.K., Schwenninger, J.-L., Mercier, N., Murray, A.S., Santaniello, F., Boschian, G., Grimaldi, S., Higham, T., 2022. A refined chronology for the Middle and early Upper Paleolithic sequence of Riparo Mochi (Liguria, Italy). *Journal of Human Evolution*, 169, 103211. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhevol.2022.103211.

47. Fumanal, M.P., 1997. La cueva de Castelcivita. Estudio sedimentologico. In Gambassini, P. (ed.), Il Paleolitico Di Castelcivita Culture e Ambiente. Electa, Napoli, pp. 19–32.

48. Galbraith, R.F., Roberts, R.G., Laslett, G.M., Yoshida, H., Olley, J.M., 1999. Optical dating of single and multiple grains of quartz from Jinmium rock shelter, northern Australia: PART I, Experimental design and statistical models. Archaeometry, 41(2), 339-364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-</u> <u>4754.1999.tb00987.x</u>.

49. Gambassini, P. (Ed.), 1997. Il Paleolitico di Castelcivita: Culture e Ambiente. Electa, Naples.

50. Gambassini, P., 1997. Il Paleolitico di Castelcivita: Culture e Ambiente. Electa, Napoli.

51. Giaccio, B., Hajdas, I., Isaia, R., Deino, A. & Nomade, S., 2017. High– precision 14C and 40Ar/39Ar dating of the Campanian Ignimbrite (Y-5) reconciles the time-scales of climatic-cultural processes at 40ka. Scientific Reports 7, 45940. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/srep45940</u>. 52. Grimaldi, S., Porraz, G., Santaniello, F., 2014. Raw material procurement and land use in the northern Mediterranean Arc: insight from the first Proto-Aurignacian of Riparo Mochi (Balzi Rossi, Italy). *Quartär*, 61, 113-127. <u>https://doi.org/10.7485/QU61_06</u>.

53. Harris, E.C., 1989. Principles of Archaeological Stratigraphy. Academic Press, London & New York.

54. Hahn, J., 1976. Der Sirgenstein, eine urgeschichtliche Höhlenstation im Achtal. Kulturdenkmale in Baden-Württemberg. Kleine Führer, 24, Stuttgart.

55. Hardy, M., Pothier Bouchard, G., Doyon, L., 2014. Un outil en os à usages multiples dans un contexte moustérien. *Bulletin de la Société Préhistorique Française*, 111 (4), 741-744.

56. Higham, T., Brock, F., Peresani, M., Broglio, A., Wood, R., Douka, K., 2009. Problems with radiocarbon dating the Middle to Upper Palaeolithic transition in Italy. *Quaternary Science Reviews*, 28, 1257-1267. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.quascirev.2008.12.018.

57. Higham, T., Compton, T., Stringer, C., Jacobi, R., Shapiro, B., Trinkaus, E., Chandler, B., Gröning, F., Collins, C., Hillson, S., O'Higgins, P., FitzGerald, C., Fagan, M., 2011. The earliest evidence for anatomically modern humans in northwestern Europe. *Nature*, 479, 521-524. <u>http://doi.org/10.1038/nature10484</u>.

58. Higham, T., Basell, L., Jacobi, R., Wood, R., Bronk Ramsey, C., Conard, N.J., 2012. Testing models for the beginnings of the Aurignacian and the advent of figurative art and music: The radiocarbon chronology of Geissenklosterle. *Journal of Human Evolution*, 62, 664-676. <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhevol.2012.03.003</u>.

59. Hublin, J.-J., 2015. The modern human colonization of western Eurasia: when and where? *Quaternary Science Reviews*, 118, 194-210. <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.quascirev.2014.08.011</u>.

60. Jaubert, J., Maureille, B., Peresani, M., 2022. Spiritual and symbolic activities of Neanderthals. In: Romagnoli, F., Rivals, F., Benazzi, S. (Eds), Updating Neanderthals. Understanding behavioural complexity in the Late Middle Palaeolithic, Elsevier Academic Press, London, pp. 261-274. http://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-821428-2.00005-6.

61. Jéquier, C.A., Romandini, M., Peresani, M., 2012. Les retouchoirs en matières dures animales : une comparaison entre Moustérien final et Uluzzien. *Comptes Rendus Palevol*, 11, 283-292. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crpv.2011.12.001</u>.

62. Jéquier, C., Peresani, M., Livraghi, A., Romandini, M., 2018. Same but different: 20,000 years of bone retouchers from Northern Italy. A multi-cultural approach from Neanderthals to Anatomically Modern Humans. In: Hutson, J.M., García-Moreno, A., Noack, E.S., Turner, E., Villaluenga, A., Gaudzinski-Windheuser, S. (Eds), The origins of bone tool technologies. Neuwied, Monrepos, pp. 269-286.

63. Kitagawa, K., Conard, N.J., 2020. Split-based points from the Swabian Jura highlight Aurignacian regional signatures. *PLoS One*, 15, e0239865. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0239865</u>.

64. Kozlikin, M.B., Rendu, W., Plisson, H., Baumann, M., Shunkov, M.V., 2020. Unshaped bone tools from Denisova Cave, Altai. *Archaeology, Ethnology and Anthropology of Eurasia*, 48, 16-28. <u>https://doi.org/10.17746/1563-0110.2020.48.1.016-028</u>.

65. Kreutzer, S., Schmidt, C., Fuchs, M.C., Dietze, M., Fischer, M., Fuchs, M., 2012. Introducing an R package for luminescence dating analysis. Ancient TL, 30(1), 1-8.

66. Kreutzer, S., Tribolo, C., Martin, L.M., Mercier, N., 2020. Dose-Rate Estimation using alpha-Al2O3: C Chips: Aftermath. Ancient TL, 38(1),1-10.

67. Kreutzer, S., Burow, C., Dietze, M., Fuchs, M., Schmidt, C., Fischer, M., Friedrich, J., Mercier, N., Philippe, A., Riedesel, S., Autzen, M., Mittelstrass, D., Gray, H., Galharret, J., 2022. Luminescence: Comprehensive Luminescence Dating Data Analysis. R package version 0.9.20.

68. Kumar, R., Frouin, M., Gazack, J. and Schwenninger, J.L., 2022. OxGamma: A

69. Laplace, G., 1966. Recherches Sur l'origine et l'évolution des complexes leptolithiques. De Bocard, Paris.

70. Le Brun-Ricalens, F., Bordes, J.-G., Bon, F., 2005. Productions lamellaires attribuées à l'Aurignacien. MNHA, Luxembourg.

71. Le Brun-Ricalens, F., Bordes, J.-G., 2007. Les débuts de l'Aurignacien en Europe Occidentale: unité ou diversité? Du territoire de subsistance au territoire culturel. In: Floss H. Rouquerol N. (Eds), Les chemins de l'art aurignacien en Europe. Das Aurignacien und die Anfänge der Kunst in Europa. Musée-Forum Aurignac, Aurignac, pp.37-62.

72. Lombao, D., Falcucci, A., Moos, E., Peresani, M., 2023. Unravelling technological behaviors through core reduction intensity. The case of the early Protoaurignacian assemblage from Fumane Cave. Journal of Archaeological Science, 160: 105889. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jas.2023.105889.

73. Majkić, A., Evans, S., Stepanchuk, V., Tsvelykh, A., d'Errico, F., 2017. A decorated raven bone from the Zaskalnaya VI (Kolosovskaya) Neanderthal site, Crimea, *PLoS One*, 12(3), e0173435. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0173435.

74. Malerba, G., Giacobini, G., 1996. Les retouchoirs sur éclats diaphysaires du Paléolithique moyen et supérieur de trois sites de l'Italie nord orientale (Grotte de

San Bernardino, Abri de Fumane et Abri Tagliente). In: Patou-Mathis, M. (Ed.), Actes du XIIIème Congrès UISPP, Volume 6/1, Workshop 4: L'industrie sur os du Paléolithique inférieur et moyen: nouvelles méthodes d'analyse, Forlì, Italy, pp. 167

75. Marciani, G., 2013. The lithic assemblage of the US 13 at the Middle Paleolithic site of Oscurusciuto (Ginosa, Taranto, Southern Italy): technological studies, MA Thesis, Instituto Politécnico de Tomar, Universidade de Trás-os-Montes e Alto Douro, Portugal.

76. Marciani, G., 2018. Continuities and discontinuities during the late Middle Palaeolithic at the Oscurusciuto rock shelter (southern Italy). An integrated study of lithic manufacture in the strata SU 15, SU 14, SU 13 and SU 11. Ph.D. Dissertation, Universitat Rovira i Virgili, Tarragona, Spain.

77. Marciani, G., Spagnolo, V., Aureli, D., Ranaldo, F., Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., 2016. Middle Palaeolithic technical behaviour: Material import- export and Levallois production at the SU 13 of Oscurusciuto rock shelter, Southern Italy. *Journal of Lithic Studies*, 3, 1-24. <u>https://doi.org/10.2218/jls.v3i2.1414</u>.

78. Marciani, G., Arrighi, S., Aureli, D., Spagnolo, V., Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., 2018. Middle Palaeolithic lithic tools: Techno-functional and use-wear analysis of target objects from SU 13 at the Oscurusciuto rock shelter, Southern Italy. *Journal of Lithic Studies*, 5, 1-30. <u>https://doi.org/10.2218/jls.2745</u>.

79. Marciani, G., Ronchitelli, A., Arrighi, S., Badino, F., Bortolini, E., Boscato, P., Boschin, F., Crezzini, J., Delpiano, D., Falcucci, A., Figus, C., Lugli, F., Oxilia, G., Romandini, M., Riel-Salvatore, J., Negrino, F., Peresani, M., Spinapolice, E.E., Moroni, A., Benazzi, S., 2020a. Lithic techno-complexes in Italy from 50 to 39 thousand years BP: An overview of lithic technological changes across the Middle-Upper Palaeolithic boundary. *Quaternary International*, 551, 123-149. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2019.11.005</u>.

80. Marciani, G., Spagnolo, V., Martini, I., Casagli, A., Sulpizio, R., Aureli, D., Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., Boschin, F., 2020b. Neanderthal occupation during the tephra fall-out: technical and hunting behaviours, sedimentology and settlement patterns in SU 14 of Oscurusciuto rock shelter (Ginosa, southern Italy). *Archaeological and Anthropological Sciences*, 12, 152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12520-020-01116-z</u>.

81. Marquet, J.-C., Lorblanchet, M., 2003. A Neanderthal face? The proto-figurine from La Roche-Cotard, Langeais (Indreet-Loire, France). *Antiquity*, 77, 661-670. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003598X00061627</u>.

82. Martini, I., Ronchitelli, A., Arrighi, S., Capecchi, G., Ricci, S., Scaramucci, S., Spagnolo, V., Gambassini, P. Moroni, A., 2018. Cave clastic sediments as a tool for refining the study of human occupation of prehistoric sites: insights from the cave site of La Cala (Cilento, southern Italy). *Journal of Quaternary Science*, 33 (5), 586-596. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jgs.3038</u>.

83. Martini, I., Baucon, A., Boschin, F., 2021. Depositional processes and environmental settings in rock shelters: the case of the prehistoric Oscurusciuto site (Southern Italy). *Geological Magazine*, 158 (5), 891-904. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0016756820001041.

84. Martisius, N., Schulz-Kornas E., Steele, T., 2020a. A method for the taphonomic assessment of bone tools using 3D surface texture analysis of bone microtopography. *Archaeological and Anthropological Sciences*, 12, 251. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12520-020-01195-y</u>.

85. Martisius, L.N., Welker, F., Dogandzic, T., Grote, M.N., Rendu, W., Sinet-Mathiot, V., Wilcke, A., McPherron, S., Soressi, M., Steele, T., 2020b. Non-destructive ZooMS identification reveals strategic bone tool raw material selection by Neandertals. *Scientific Reports*, 10, 7746. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-64358-w</u>.

86. Mellars, P., 2004. Neanderthals and the modern human colonization of Europe. *Nature*, 432, 461-465. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03103</u>.

87. Mercier, N., Valladas, H., Valladas, G., Reyss, J.-L., Joron, J.-L., 1994. A new dosimetric calibration tool. Radiation Measurements, 23(2-3), 507-508. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/1350-4487(94)90088-4</u>.

88. Majkić, A., Evans, S., Stepanchuk, V., Tsvelykh, A., D'Errico, F., 2017. A decorated raven bone from the Zaskalnaya VI (Kolosovskaya) Neanderthal site, Crimea, *PLoS One*, 12(3), e0173435. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0173435.

89. MATLAB based application for the analysis of gamma-ray spectra. Radiation Measurements, 154, 106761. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.radmeas.2022.106761</u>.

90. Morin, E., Laroulandie, V., Morin, E., Soulier, M., Castel, J., 2020. Bird procurement by humans during the Middle and early Upper Paleolithic of Europe: New data for the Aurignacian of southwestern France. *Quaternary International*, 543, 16.24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2020.03.034</u>.

91. Morley, I., 2006. Mousterian musicianship? The case of the Divje babe I bone. *Oxford Journal of Archaeology*, 25, 317-333. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0092.2006.00264.x</u>.

92. Moroni, A., Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., 2013. What roots for the Uluzzian? Modern behaviour in Central-Southern Italy and hypotheses on AMH dispersal routes. *Quaternary International*, 316, 27-44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2012.10.051.

93. Moroni, A., Ronchitelli, A., Arrighi, S., Aureli, D., Bailey, S.E., Boscato, P., Boschin, F., Capecchi, G., Crezzini, J., Douka, K., Marciani, G., Panetta, D., Ranaldo, F., Ricci, S., Scaramucci, S., Spagnolo, V., Benazzi, S., Gambassini, P., 2018. Grotta del Cavallo (Apulia – Southern Italy). The Uluzzian in the mirror. *Journal of Anthropological Sciences*, 96, 125-160. <u>https://doi.org/10.4436/jass.96004</u>.

94. Moroni, A., Boschian, G., Crezzini, J., Montanari-Canini, G., Marciani, G., Capecchi, G., Arrighi, S., Aureli, D., Berto, C., Freguglia, M., Araujo, A., Scaramucci, S., Hublin, J.-J., Lauer, T., Benazzi, S., Parenti, F., Bonato, M., Ricci, S., Talamo, S., Segre, A.G., Spagnolo, V., 2019. Late Neandertals in central Italy. High-resolution chronicles from Grotta dei Santi (Monte Argentario - Tuscany). *Quaternary Science Reviews*, 217, 130-151. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quascirev.2018.11.021.

95. Oertle, A. in prep. New faunal remains at Grotta di Castelcivita recovered through collagen mass spectrometric fingerprinting (ZooMS). Manuscript in preparation.

96. Otte, M., 2000. On the suggested bone flute from Slovenia. *Current Anthropology*, 41, 271–272. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/300129</u>.

97. Oxilia, G., Bortolini, E., Marciani, G., Menghi Sartorio, J. C., Vazzana, A., Bettuzzi, M., Panetta, D., Arrighi, S., Badino, F., Figus, C., Lugli, F., Romandini, M., Silvestrini, S., Sorrentino, R., Moroni, A., Donadio, C., Morigi, M. P., Slon, V., Piperno, M., Talamo, S., Collina, C., Benazzi, S., 2022. Direct evidence that late Neanderthal occupation precedes a technological shift in southwestern Italy. American Journal of Biological Anthropology 179 (1), 18-30.

98. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1961. Torre di Uluzzo. *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XVI, 258.

99. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1963. Prima campagna di scavi nella Grotta del Cavallo presso Santa Caterina (Lecce). *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XVIII (1-4), 41-74.

100. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1964a. Santa Caterina (Nardò) (Prov. di Lecce). *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XIX, p. 300.

101. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1964b. Seconda campagna di scavi nella Grotta del Cavallo presso Santa Caterina (Lecce). *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XIX (1-4), 23-39.

102. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1965a. Notizie preliminari sulla terza campagna di scavi nella Grotta del Cavallo (Lecce). *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XX (2), 291-302.

103. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1965b. Il Paleolitico superiore arcaico (facies uluzziana) della Grotta del Cavallo, Lecce. *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XX (1), 33-62.

104. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1966a. Grotta del Cavallo (Santa Caterina, Prov. di Lecce). *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XXI (2), 421.

105. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1966b. Il Paleolitico superiore arcaico (facies uluzziana) della Grotta del Cavallo (continuazione), Lecce. *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XXI (1), 3-59.

106. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1966c. Gli scavi nella Grotta del Cavallo (Lecce) durante il 1966. *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XXI (2), 289-301.

107. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1967. Il Paleolitico della Puglia. *Memorie del Museo Civico di Storia Naturale-Verona*, 15, 1-84.

108. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1969. Datazione dell'Uluzziano col metodo del C14. *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XXIV (2), 341-348.

109. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1978. Grotta del Cavallo (Nardò, Prov. Di Lecce). *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XXXIII, 417.

110. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1979. Grotta del Cavallo (Nardò, Prov. Di Lecce). *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XXXIV, 288.

111. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1989. L'Uluzzien: faciès italien du Leptolithique archaïque. *L'Anthropologie*, 93 (4), 783-811.

112. Palma di Cesnola, A., 1993. Il Paleolitico superiore in Italia. Garlatti e Razzai Editori, Firenze.

113. Palma di Cesnola, A., 2001. Le Paléolithique supérieur en Italie. Série "Préhistoire d'Europe" 9, Jérôme Millon, Grenoble.

114. Palma di Cesnola, A., 2004. Rapports entre l'Aurignacien et l'Uluzzien en Italie. Actes Du XIVème Congrès UISPP Université de Liège, Belgique, 2-8 Septembre 2001, Section 6, Le Paléolitique Supérieur. BAR Int. Ser. 1240, 7.12.

115. Peresani, M., 1996. Sistemi tecnici di produzione litica nel Musteriano d'Italia. Studio tecnologico degli insiemi litici delle unità VI e II della Grotta di San Bernardino (Colli Berici, Veneto). *Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche*, XLVII, 79-167.

116. Peresani, M., 2012. Fifty thousand years of flint knapping and tool shaping across the Mousterian and Uluzzian sequence of Fumane cave. *Quaternary International*, 247, 125-150. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2011.02.006</u>.

117. Peresani, M., Fiore, I., Gala, M., Romandini, M., Tagliacozzo, A., 2011. Late Neandertals and the intentional removal of feathers as evidenced from bird bone taphonomy at Fumane Cave 44 ky B.P., Italy. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 108, 3888-3893. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1016212108</u>.

118. Peresani, M., Vanhaeren, M., Quaggiotto, E., Queffelec, A., d'Errico, F., 2013. An ochered fossil marine shell from the Mousterian of Fumane Cave, Italy. *PLoS One*, 8(7): e68572. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0068572</u>.

119. Peresani, M., Romandini, M., Duches, R., Jéquier, C., Nannini, N., Pastoors, A., Picin, A., Schmidt, I., Vaquero, M., Weniger, G-C., 2014. New evidence for the Mousterian and Gravettian at Rio Secco Cave, Italy. *Journal of Field Archaeology*, 39 (4), 401-416. <u>https://doi.org/10.1179/0093469014Z.0000000098</u>.

120. Peresani, M., Forte, M., Quaggiotto, E., Colonese, A.E., Romandini, M., Cilli, C., Giacobini, G., 2019. Marine and freshwater shell exploitation in the Early Upper Paleolithic: Re-examination of the assemblages from Fumane Cave (NE Italy). *PaleoAnthropology*, 2019, 64-81. <u>https://doi.org/10.4207/PA.2019.ART124</u>.

121. Porraz, G., Simon, P., Pasquini, A., 2010. Identité technique et comportements économiques des groupes proto-aurignaciens à la grotte de l'Observatoire (principauté de Monaco). *Gallia préhistoire*, 52, 33-59.

122. Prescott, J.R., Hutton, J.T., 1994. Cosmic ray contributions to dose rates for luminescence and ESR dating: Large depths and long-term time variations. Radiation Measurements. 23(2-3), 497–500. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/1350-4487(94)90086-8</u>.

123. Radovčić, D., Sršen, A.O., Radovčić, J., Frayer, D.W., 2015. Evidence for Neandertal jewelry: Modified white-tailed eagle claws at Krapina. *PLoS One*, 10, e0119802. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0119802</u>.

124. Ramsey, C. B., Lee, S., 2013. Recent and planned developments of the program OxCal. Radiocarbon, *55* (2), 720-730.

125. Ranaldo, F., 2017. L'arco ionico pugliese tra la fine del Paleolitico medio e gli esordi del Paleolitico superiore: problemi e prospettive di ricerca per la ricostruzione dei sistemi antropici. In: Radina, F. (Ed.), Preistoria e Protostoria della Puglia, Studi di Preistoria e Protostoria, 4, 53-59.

126. Ranaldo, F., Klempererova, H., Ronchitelli, A., 2017a. Evoluzione dei sistemi tecnici nell'Uluzziano di Grotta del Cavallo (Nardò-LE). In: Radina, F. (Ed.), Preistoria e Protostoria della Puglia, Studi di Preistoria e Protostoria, 4, 61-67.

127. Ranaldo, F., Boscato, P., Moroni, A., Ronchitelli, A., 2017b. Riparo dell'Oscurusciuto (Ginosa - TA): la chiusura del ciclo Levallois alla fine del Paleolitico medio. In: Radina, F. (Ed.), Preistoria e Protostoria della Puglia, Studi di Preistoria e Protostoria, 4, 169-174.

128. Riel-Salvatore, J., Negrino, F., 2009. Early Upper Paleolithic population dynamics and raw material procument patterns in Italiy. In: Camps, M., Szmidt, C. (Eds), The Mediterranean from 50.000 to 25.000 BP - Turning points and new directions, Oxbow Books, Oxford, pp. 211-230.

129. Rodríguez-Vidal, J., D'Errico, F., Pacheco, F.G., Blasco, R., Rosell, J., Jennings, R.P., Queffelec, A., Finlayson, G., Fa, D.A., Gutiérrez López, J.M., Carrión, J.S., Negro, J.J., Finlayson, S., Cáceres, L.M., Bernal, M.A., Fernández Jiménez, S., Finlayson, C., 2014. A rock engraving made by Neanderthals in Gibraltar. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 111, 13301–13306. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1411529111.

130. Romagnoli, F., 2012. Risorse litiche e comportamento tecnico dei Neandertaliani: variabilità culturale e adattamento all'ambiente nel Salento. Grotta del Cavallo, strati L-N, e Grotta Mario Bernardini, strato D / Raw materials and Neanderthal technical behaviour: cultural variability and adaptation to the environment in Salento (South Apulia). Grotta del Cavallo, layers L-N and Grotta Bernardini, layer D. Ph.D. Dissertation, Universitat Rovira i Virgili, Tarragona, Spain.

131. Romagnoli, F., Martini, F., Sarti L., 2014. Neanderthal use of *Callista chione* shells as raw material for retouched tools in South-east Italy: Analysis of Grotta del Cavallo Layer L assemblage with a new methodology. *Journal of Archaeological Method and Theory*, 22 (4), 1007-1037. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10816-014-9215-x.

132. Romagnoli, F., Baena, J., Sarti, L., 2016. Neanderthal retouched shell tools and Quina economic and technical strategies: An integrated behaviour. *Quaternary International*, 407 (B), 29-44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2015.07.034.

133. Romandini, M., Terlato, G., Nannini, N., Tagliacozzo, A., Benazzi, S., Peresani, M., 2018. Bears and humans, a Neanderthal tale. Reconstructing uncommon behaviors from zooarchaeological evidence in southern Europe. *Journal of Archaeological Science*, 90, 71-91. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jas.2017.12.004.

134. Romandini, M., Crezzini, J., Bortolini, E., Boscato, P., Boschin, F., Carrera, L., Nannini, N., Tagliacozzo, A., Terlato, G., Arrighi, S., Badino, F., Figus, C., Lugli, F., Marciani, G., Oxilia, G., Moroni, A., Negrino, F., Peresani, M., Riel-Salvatore, J., Ronchitelli, A., Spinapolice, E.E., Benazzi, S., 2020. Macromammal and bird assemblages across the Late Middle to Upper Palaeolithic transition in Italy: an extended zooarchaeological review. *Quaternary International*, 551, 188-223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.guaint.2019.11.008.

135. Ronchitelli, A., Freguglia, M., Longo, L., Moroni Lanfredini, A., Ranaldo, F., 2011. Studio tecno-funzionale dei supporti a morfologia triangolare dell'US 8 del Riparo L'Oscurusciuto (Ginosa – Taranto). Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche 61, 5-20.

136. Rossini, M., Marciani, G., Arrighi, S., Pereira Santos, M.C., Spagnolo, V., Ronchitelli, A., Benazzi, S., Moroni, A., 2022. Less is more! Uluzzian technical behaviour at the cave site of Castelcivita (southern Italy). *Journal of*

Archaeological Science: Reports, 44, 103494. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jasrep.2022.103494</u>.

137. Rougier, H., Crevecoeur, I., Beauval, C., Posth, C., Flas, D., Wißing, C., Furtwängler, A., Germonpré, M., Gómez-Olivencia, A., Semal, P., van der Plicht, J., Bocherens, H., Krause, J., 2016. Neandertal cannibalism and Neandertal bones used as tools in Northern Europe. *Scientific Reports*, 6, 29005. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/srep29005</u>.

138. Sano, K., Arrighi, S., Stani, C., Aureli, D., Boschin, F., Fiore, I., Spagnolo, V., Ricci, S., Crezzini, J., Boscato, P., Gala, M., Tagliacozzo, A., Birarda, G., Vaccari, L., Ronchitelli, A., Moroni, A., Benazzi, S., 2019. The earliest evidence for mechanically delivered projectile weapons in Europe. *Nature Ecology and Evolution*, 3, 1409–1414. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-019-0990-3</u>.

139. Sarti, L., 1987-88. Grotta del Cavallo (Nardò, Prov. di Lecce), Rivista di Scienze Preistoriche 41, 385-386.

140. Sarti, L., Boscato, P., Lo Monaco, M., 1998-2000. Il Musteriano finale di Grotta del Cavallo nel Salento: studio preliminare. Origini 22, 45-110.

141. Sigari, D., Zangrossi, F., Peresani, M., 2022. New ochre painted stones from the late ProtoAurignacian of Fumane Cave. *Anthropologie*, LX, 453-468. <u>https://doi.org/10.26720/anthro.22.03.03.1</u>.

142. Silvestrini, S., Romandini, M., Marciani, G., Arrighi, S., Carrera, L., Fiorini, A., López-García, J.M., Lugli, F., Ranaldo, F., Slon, V., Tassoni, L., Higgins, O.A., Bortolini, E., Curci, A., Meyer, M., Meyer, M.C., Oxilia, G., Zerboni, A., Benazzi, S., Spinapolice, E.E., 2022. Integrated multidisciplinary ecological analysis from the Uluzzian settlement at the Uluzzo C Rock Shelter, south-eastern Italy. *Journal of Quaternary Science*, 37, 235-256. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jqs.3341</u>.

143. Soressi, M., D'Errico, F., 2007. Pigments, gravures, parures: Les comportements symboliques controversés des Néandertaliens. In: Vandermeersch, B., Maureille., B. (Eds), Les Néandertaliens. Biologie et cultures. Éditions du CTHS, 2007 (Documents préhistoriques; 23), Paris, pp. 297-309.

144. Soressi, M., McPherron, S. P., Lenoir, M., Dogandžić, T., Goldberg, P., Jacobs, Z., Maigrot, Y., Martisius, N.L., Miller, C.E., Rendu, W., Richards, M., Skinner, M.M., Steele, T.E., Talamo, S., Texier, J.-P., 2013. Neandertals made the first specialized bone tools in Europe. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science*, 110 (35), 14186-14190. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1302730110</u>.

145. Spagnolo, V., 2013. Analisi spaziale di un contesto musteriano: Riparo L'Oscurusciuto (Ginosa – TA), MA Thesis, Università del Salento, Lecce, Italy.

146. Spagnolo, V., 2017, Studio delle strategie insediative del Paleolitico Medio in Italia centro-meridionale, Ph.D. Dissertation, Università degli Studi di Siena, Siena, Italy.

147. Spagnolo, V., Marciani, G., Aureli, D., Berna, F., Boscato, P., Ranaldo, F., Ronchitelli, A., 2016. Between hearths and volcanic ash: The SU 13 palimpsest of the Oscurusciuto rock shelter (Ginosa – Southern Italy): Analytical and interpretative questions. *Quaternary International*, 417, 105-121. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2015.11.046</u>.

148. Spagnolo, V., Marciani, G., Aureli, D., Berna, F., Toniello, G., Astudillo, F., Boschin, F., Boscato, P., Ronchitelli, A., 2019. Neanderthal activity and resting areas from Stratigraphic Unit 13 at the Middle Palaeolithic site of Oscurusciuto (Ginosa - Taranto, Southern Italy). *Quaternary Science Reviews*, 217, 169-193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quascirev.2018.06.024.

149. Spagnolo, V., Marciani, G., Aureli, D., Martini, I., Boscato, P., Boschin, F., Ronchitelli, A., 2020. Climbing the time to see Neanderthal behaviour's continuity and discontinuity: SU 11 of the Oscurusciuto Rockshelter (Ginosa, Southern Italy). *Archaeological and Anthropological Sciences*, 12, 54. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12520-019-00971-9.

150. Spinapolice, E.E., 2008. Technologie lithique et circulation des matières premières au Paléolithique moyen dans le Salento (Pouilles, Italie méridionale): perspectives comportementales. Ph.D. Dissertation, Università di Roma La Sapienza, Rome, Italy.

151. Spinapolice, E.E., 2018. Neanderthal mobility pattern and technological organization in the Salento (Apulia, Italy). In: Borgia, V., Cristiani, E. (Eds), Palaeolithic Italy: Advanced Studies on Early Human Adaptations in the Apennine Peninsula, Sidestone Press, Leiden, Nedherlands, pp. 94-124.

152. Tartar, E., Teyssandier, N., Bon, F., Liolios, D., 2005. Equipement de chasse, équipement domestique: une distinction efficace ? Réflexion sur la notion d'investissement technique dans les industries aurignaciennes. In: Astruc, L., Bon, F., Léa, V., Milcent, P.-Y., Phillibert., S. (Eds), Normes techniques et pratiques sociales: de la simplicité des outillages pré- et protohistoriques Antibes, France. pp.107-117.

153. Tartar, E., Legrand-Pineau, A., Claud, E., Costamagno, S., Discamps, E., Faivre, J-P., 2022. Informal but specialized: Mousterian bone hideworking tools from Combe-Grenal (Dordogne, France). *Paleoanthropology*, 2, 211-236. <u>https://doi.org/10.48738/2022.iss2.112</u>.

154. Tejero, J.M., Grimaldi, S., 2015. Assessing bone and antler exploitation at Riparo Mochi (Balzi Rossi, Italy): implications for the characterization of the Aurignacian in South-western Europe. *Journal of Archaeological Science*, 61, 59-77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jas.2015.05.003</u>.

155. Teyssandier, N., Zilhão, J., 2018. On the Entity and Antiquity of the Aurignacian at Willendorf (Austria): Implications for Modern Human Emergence in

Europe. Journal of Paleolithic Archaeology, 1, 107-138. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41982-017-0004-4.

156. Thun Hohenstein, U., Bertolini, M., 2012. Strategie di sussistenza e sfruttamento delle risorse animali. In: Peretto, C. (Ed.), L'insediamento Musteriano di Grotta Reali, Rocchetta a Volturno, Molise, Italia. Annali dell'Università di Ferrara, Sez. Museologia Scientifica e Naturalistica, pp. 27-34.

157. Thun Hohenstein, U., Bertolini, M., Channarayapatna, S., Modolo, M., Peretto, C., 2018. Bone retouchers from two north italian Middle Palaeolithic sites: Riparo Tagliente and Grotta della Ghiacciaia, Verona, In: Hutson, J.M., García-Moreno, A., Noack, E.S., Turner, E., Villaluenga, A., Gaudzinski-Windheuser, S. (Eds), The origins of bone tool technologies. Neuwied, Monrepos, pp. 235-250.

158. Tromnau, G., 1983. Ein Mammutknochen-Faustkeil aus Rhede, Kreis Borken (Westfalen). *Archäologisches Korrespondenzblatt*, 13 (3), 287-289.

159. Tuniz, C., Bernardini, F., Turk, I., Dimkaroski, L., Mancini, L., Dreossi, D., 2012. Did neanderthals play music? X-ray computed micro-tomography of the divje babe "flute." *Archaeometry*, 54, 581-590. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-4754.2011.00630.x</u>.

160. Vanhaeren, M., d'Errico, F., 2006. Aurignacian ethno-linguistic geography of Europe revealed by personal ornaments. *Journal of Archaeological Science*, 33 (8), 1105-1128. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jas.2005.11.017</u>

161. Verna, C., d'Errico, F., 2011. The earliest evidence for the use of human bone as a tool. *Journal of Human Evolution*, 60 (2), 145-157. <u>https://doi.org/10/j.jhevol.2010.07.027</u>.

162. Villa, P., Boscato, P., Ranaldo, F., Ronchitelli, A., 2009. Stone tools for the hunt: points with impact scars from a Middle Paleolithic site in southern Italy. *Journal of Archaeological Science*, 36 (3), 850-859. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jas.2008.11.012</u>.

163. Villa, P., Pollarolo, L., Conforti, J., Marra, F., Biagioni, C., Degano, I., Lucejko, J.J., Tozzi, C., Pennacchioni, M., Zanchetta, G., Nicosia, C., Martini, M., Sibilia, E., Panzeri, L., 2018. From Neandertals to modern humans: New data on the Uluzzian. *PLoS One*, 13, e0196786. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0196786</u>.

164. Wood, R.E., Arrizabalaga, A., Camps, M., Fallon, S., Iriarte-Chiapusso, M.-J., Jones, R., Maroto, J., de la Rasilla, M., Santamaría, D., Soler, J., Soler, N., Villaluenga, A., Higham, T.F.G., 2014. The chronology of the earliest Upper Palaeolithic in northern Iberia: New insights from L'Arbreda, Labeko Koba and La Vina. *Journal of Human Evolution*, 69, 91-109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhevol.2013.12.017. 165. Yeshurun, R., Doyon, L., Tejero J.-M., Walter, R., Huber, H., Andrews, R., Kitagawa, K., 2024. Identification and quantification of projectile impact marks on bone: new experimental insights using osseous points. *Archaeological and Anthropological Sciences*, 16, 43. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12520-024-01944-3</u>.

166. Zanchetta, G., Giaccio, B., Bini, M., Sarti, L., 2018. Tephrostratigraphy of Grotta del Cavallo, Southern Italy: Insights on the chronology of Middle to Upper Palaeolithic transition in the Mediterranean. Quaternary Science Reviews 182, 65-77.

167. Zanchetta, G., Bini M., Giaccio B., Mele, D., 2020. I livelli vulcanoclastici: analisi chimica e considerazioni deposizionali. In Sarti, L., Martini, F. (eds.), Il Musteriano di Grotta del Cavallo nel Salento (scavi 1986-2005). Culture e ambienti. Millenni 23, Firenze, pp. 53-64.

168. Zilhão, J., 2007. The emergence of ornaments and art: An archaeological perspective on the origins of "behavioral modernity." *Journal of Archaeological Research*, 15, 1–54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10814-006-9008-1</u>.

169. Zilhão, J., Angelucci, D.E., Badal-García, E., d'Errico, F., Daniel, F., Dayet, L., Douka, K., Higham, T.F.G., Martínez-Sánchez, M.J., Montes-Bernárdez, R., Murcia-Mascarós, S., Pérez-Sirvent, C., Roldán-García, C., Vanhaeren, M., Villaverde, V., Wood, R., Zapata, J., 2010. Symbolic use of marine shells and mineral pigments by Iberian Neandertals. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107 (3), 1023-1028. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0914088107</u>.

170. Zilhão, J., Banks, W.E., d'Errico, F., Gioia, P., 2015. Analysis of site formation and assem-blage integrity does not support attribution of the Uluzzian to Modern Humans at Grotta del Cavallo. *PLoS One*, 10, 131-181. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0131181</u>.